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THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA

THE VISITORS OF JAMES MADISON UNIVERSITY
Volume XXXVIII No. 4

Minutes of the Meeting of June 7, 2002
The Visitors of James Madison University met Friday, June 7, 2002 in the College Center Board Room on the campus of James Madison University.  Mr. Zane Showker, Rector, called the meeting to order at 1:14 p.m.

PRESENT:

Showker, Zane, Rector

Blackwell, Helen

Cuevas, Pablo

Cunningham, Charles

Farrell, Joe

Fuller, Richard
Harrell, Henry

Helsley, Conrad

Jasien, William

Martin, George

 McConville, Timothy 

Mix, Mark

Obenshain, Mark 

Testwuide, Robert

Castello, Barbara, Secretary

O’Meara, Bill, Speaker, Faculty Senate

ABSENT:

Chiapparone, Paul

ALSO PRESENT:

Rose, Linwood, President

Brown, Doug, Vice President for Academic Affairs

King, Charles, Vice President for Administration and Finance 

Scott, Robert, Vice President for Institutional Effectiveness

Warner, Mark, Vice President for Student Affairs

Stafford, Kathy, Vice President for Development and Alumni Relations

Bourne, Jeff, Director of Athletics

Hilton, Fred, Director of University Communications

Harper, Donna, Assistant to the President

Cronk, Tabor, Assistant Attorney General

Robbins, C. J., Assistant Attorney General

Holsinger, Larry, Director, Audit and Management Services

Wheeler, Susan, Policy and Legal Affairs Adviser

Glotfelty, Ted, Student Member 2001-2002

 Andrew Dudik, Student Member 2002-2003

Mr. Showker, Rector, opened the meeting by welcoming the members to the new Board Room and stated that Mr. Paul Chiapparone could not be in attendance today and that a couple of other Board members would be joining us later. 

He then called on Dr. Rose who introduced Mr. Dale Hulvey, Assistant Vice President for Information Technology. Mr. Hulvey provided a quick technology orientation to the Board. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
On motion of  Bill Jasien, seconded by Dr. Conrad Helsley, the minutes of the March 22, 2002, meeting were approved as distributed.   

ELECTION OF OFFICERS

Rector Showker called on Mr. Henry Harrell Chair of the nominating committee. Mr. Harrell moved the following slate of officers:  Mr. Paul Chiapparone for Rector and Mr. Joe Farrell as Vice Rector.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Helsley, and the motion passed unanimously.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Dr. Rose introduced several members of the Class of 1952 and showed a video of members of that class that was recently used at their recent class reunion. The members in attendance were Mrs. Nannie Brown, Mrs. Emily Bruce, Mrs. Eva Holtzman, Mrs. Lorraine Strickler, and Mr. and Mrs. Reid (Connie) Waggy.  He introduced John Woody who had worked with these representatives to create a video to commemorate their anniversary.  The video was then shown to the Board of Visitors. 

In his report, Dr. Rose then introduced and recognized the following people:

· Ben DeGraff who received an American Chemical Society honor;

· Reg Foucar-Szocki who served as the President and Chair of the Board Council on

Hotel, Restaurant and Institutional Education; 

· Laura Lewis for receiving the Guggenheim Fellowship;

· Alice Philbin for receiving the Jay R. Gould Award for Distinguished Teaching;

· Katie Kerwin who received first place in the 2002 Hill-Rom Management Essay Competitions.

Dr. Rose then discussed the recent visit and review in April by the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS), which is done every ten years.   He told the Board JMU had been acknowledged as one of the very best visits by a SACS team.  Twenty-two recommendations have been forwarded to the commission and a final report will be sent to the University later this summer.  

Dr. Rose then reviewed the recent State-Wide Tuition and Fee Report, highlighting specific tables and information contained in the report.  Dr. Rose emphasized the importance of the General Obligation Bond Campaign to higher education and, specifically, to JMU.  He also mentioned his participation in Governor Warner’s Higher Education Summit and his recent presentation as the academic keynote speaker at the National Colloquium for Information Security Systems Education Annual Conference.   (Attachment A) 

Mr. Mark Obenshain and Mr. Charles (Chuck) Cunningham arrived for the meeting during the President’s Report.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Audit Committee

Mr. Jasien, Chair, presented the report of the Audit Committee.  (Attachment B)

Mr. Jasien reported that the committee minutes for January 12, 2002 meeting, the 2002-03 Audit Plan, the Long-Range Audit Plan, and the audit reports reviewed were approved as presented.   In addition, the committee discussed the Report of Accomplishments and Report on Annual Goals.   On motion of Bill Jasien, seconded by George Martin, the Audit report was approved.  

Athletic Committee

Mr. Cuevas, Chair, presented the report of the Athletic Committee.  (Attachment C) 

The Athletic Committee met at 8:00 am in Conference Room III at the College Center.  Mr. Cuevas reported that the committee minutes for the January 11th meeting were approved as presented.  

Mr. Jeff Bourne, Director of Athletics presented a scholarship savings summary, which illustrated how scholarship savings from Tier III and Tier IV sports have been reallocated to the areas of Sports Medicine and Academic Student Services.  Scholarship savings for 2001-02 totaled $122,865.  He then presented an update on Academic Student Services.  Team Grade Point Average (GPA) information was distributed and discussed.

Ms. Janet Lucas, Senior Associate Athletic Director gave a brief update on the progress of the Sports Medicine program review.  The review will include working with an external consultant.  The process of identifying that person is currently underway.  Mr. Bourne then provided the committee with information regarding the possible collaboration between the department of athletics and CISAT, regarding Sports Medicine.  A proposal has been presented and discussions are underway between the two groups.

Mr. Geoff Polglase, Associate Athletic Director for External Operations, then gave the Committee an update on Duke Club fundraising as well as fundraising for the Athletic Performance Facility.

On motion of Pablo Cuevas, seconded by Henry Harrell, the Athletic report was approved.  

Education and Student Life

 Dr. Conrad Helsley presented the report of the Education and Student Life Committee.   (Attachment D)

The Education and Student Life Committee convened at 9:40 a.m in Ballroom C of the College Center.   Mr. Pablo Cuevas moved that the minutes from the March 22, 2002 meeting be accepted as submitted.  Mr. Chuck Cunningham seconded the motion and the Committee approved the minutes.

Dr. Brown introduced Dr. Jerry Benson, Dean of the College of Integrated Science and Technology and Mr. James Hammond, Professor of Health Sciences, who gave a presentation on the Master of Physician Assistant Studies.  This program would elevate the academic level of the existing Physician Assistant Program from the undergraduate to the graduate level, consistent with the nation wide movement of PA programs.  No new resources would be required.  Mr. Richard Fuller moved that the Committee approve the Master of Physician Assistant Studies Degree and Program. The motion was seconded by Mr. Chuck Cunningham and approved by the committee.  Mr. Helsley will ask the full board for approval in the afternoon meeting.

Dr. Brown introduced Dr. Jerry Benson and Dr. Steve Stewart, Head of the Department of Health Sciences, who gave a presentation on the Commonwealth Master of Public Health Consortium Program. This program is a consortial program between James Madison University, Old Dominion University, George Mason University, and Eastern Virginia Medical School.  The program is designed to educate public health professionals in the areas of epidemiology, health behavior, health administration, and environmental health.  No additional faculty resources will be necessary for this program. Mr. Tim McConville moved that the Committee approve the consortial Master of Public Health Degree and Program. The motion was seconded by Mr. Chuck Cunningham and approved by the committee. Mr. Helsley will ask the full board for approval in the afternoon meeting.

Dr. Mark Warner, Vice President for Student Affairs, discussed the off-campus fire that occurred in May and JMU's involvement with the affected students.  In addition, he provided an overview of the "New Year Event" activities that will take place during the weekend prior to fall classes.  The activity has been expanded to include planned programming for the first four weekends of the academic year.

Dr. Bill O’Meara, Speaker of the Faculty Senate introduced Dr. Michael Smilowitz, Associate Professor in Communication Studies, as the new Faculty Senate Speaker for the 2002-03 academic year.  Dr. O’Meara summarized the activities of the Faculty Senate during the past year.  Dr. Mike Smilowitz outlined goals for the Faculty Senate in the upcoming year. Dr. Brown and other members of the Committee thanked Dr. O’Meara for his leadership during the past year.

Ms. Andrea Fischetti, Student Government Association Vice President of Administrative Affairs, presented the report for Levar Stoney, President.  She reported that the SGA had been involved with relief efforts for students recently displaced by the Hunter’s Ridge fire and had a Crisis Management Plan under development.  The Safe Rides Program will continue this year.

Mr. Andrew Dudik, the Student Member of the Board of Visitors, reported his goals for the coming year. He expressed a desire to better communicate to the student body about the Board of Visitors work at James Madison University and will work to identify ways to educate on- and off-campus students in safety procedures.  In addition, he will work to identify organizations that would be willing to contribute to a scholarship for the Board of Visitors student member.

On motion of Dr. Conrad Helsley, seconded by Charles (Chuck) Cunningham, the Master of Physician Assistant Studies Program was approved. 

On motion of Conrad Helsley, seconded by George Martin the Master of Public Health Degree Program was approved. 

On motion of Conrad Helsley, seconded by Rob Testwuide, the Education and Student Life Committee report was approved. 

Finance and Physical Development Committee

Mr. Jaisen presented the report of the Finance and Physical Development Committee.   (Attachment E) 

He reported that Mr. John Knight, Assistant Vice President for Finance, reviewed the quarterly financial report and reported that the University’s revenue and expenditures were appropriate for the third quarter of the fiscal year.

He further reported that Mr. Charles King had informed the committee that the University had been notified by the Secretary of Finance and the Secretary of Education that JMU had met all the Management Standards for the institutions of higher education in Virginia for 2001-2002.  The Finance and Physical Development Committee thanked and congratulated Mr. Knight and his staff on a job well done.

Mr. Jaisen said Mr. Charles King and Mr. Knight provided the committee with an update on the use of credit cards for tuition payments.  This committee had directed Mr. King and Mr. Knight, last June, to investigate ways to continue to accept credit cards for tuition and room and board payments, and to try to reduce the cost of accepting credit cards.  Mr. Knight informed the Board that the University has entered into an agreement with Sallie Mae Solutions, which will permit parents and students to make credit card payments over the internet.  Sallie Mae will assess a credit card convenience fee for these on-line transactions, which will help off-set the cost that the University is currently being assessed.  The University expects to reduce credit card expenses by 50 percent.  Credit cards will continue to be accepted at retail outlets on campus without being assessed a convenience fee.

Mr. Jaisen told the Board that Mr. King presented the 2002-2003 budget.  Mr. King discussed the factors affecting the budget and how each of these factors impacted the proposed budget.  The University budget will include $123.6 million for education and general expenses, $85.3 million for auxiliary enterprises, $4.1 for financial aid, $16.8 million for sponsored programs and $1.6 million for the equipment trust fund program.  The committee approved the 2002-2003 budget and recommends approval by the full board.  

Mr. Jaisen stated that the committee went into Executive Session to discuss real estate matters.  No action was taken and the meeting was adjourned.

On motion of Bill Jasien, seconded by Mr. Henry Harrell, the Finance and Physical Development Committee report was approved.

BIOTECHNOLOGY CURRICULUM

Dr. Doug Brown, Vice President of Academic Affairs, introduced the Biotechnology Presentation and reported that the program had grown out of the original Integrated Science and Technology program as one of the new sectors and collaborated with the College of Science and Mathematics.  The information revolution facilitated the development of biotechnology and a new understanding of human genetics. Dr. Brown indicated that biotechnology would be the next great frontier of development for mankind resulting in significant advances in the treatment of numerous diseases including organ regeneration and gene therapy. James Madison University is uniquely positioned to be a strong contributor in this area through our programs in CISAT, Science, Math and Business.  Dr. Brown introduced Dr. Jerry Benson, the Dean of the College of Integrated Science and Technology.  Dr. Benson introduced Dr. Robert McKown, Associate Professor in the ISAT Program, who gave the Biotechnology presentation.  (Attachment F)

BUDGET

Mr. King presented the 2002-2003 budget of the university.  (Attachment G)

He discussed the factors affecting the budget and how each of these factors impacted the proposed budget.  The University budget will include $123.6 million for education and general expenses, $85.3 million for auxiliary enterprises, $4.1 for financial aid, $16.8 million for sponsored programs and $1.6 million for the equipment trust fund program.

On motion of Bill Jasien, seconded by Henry Harrell, the budget was approved.

Rector Showker then asked for a five-minute recess so that the room could be cleared  for the Board to move into Closed Session. Following the recess Rector Showker called on Dr. Helsley

who made the following motion:

Pursuant to Section 2.2-3711-A.1 of the Code of Virginia, I move that the Board go into closed session to discuss personnel matters involving promotions, retirements, hirings, resignations, salary adjustments and status changes of various faculty and administrators as well as awarding of tenure to faculty members, and legal matters. 

Pursuant to Section 2.2-3711-A-3 of the Code of Virginia, I move that we go into closed session to discuss real estate matters concerning the potential purchase of property near the University. 

And, Pursuant to Section 2.2-3711-A-7 of the Code of Virginia, I move that we go into closed session to discuss legal matters. 

The motion was seconded by Pablo Cuevas and the Board moved into closed session.

 Following the closed session Mr. Showker then stated the following:


During the closed session, the board discussed only matters lawfully 


exempted from open meeting requirements and only those types of matters 


identified in the motion for the closed session.

RECORDED VOTE: the following is an affirmative recorded, member by 


member vote:

Showker, Zane

Blackwell, Helen 

Cuevas, Pablo

Cunningham, Chuck

Farrell, Joe

Fuller, Richard

Harrell, Henry

Helsley, Conrad

Jasien, Bill

McConville, Timothy 

         Mix, Mark 

Obenshain, Mark

Testwuide, Robert

George Martin had to leave during the closed session and gave the secretary a note that stated that while he was there the Board discussed only matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements and only those types of matters identified in the motion for the closed session.
Mr. Showker then asked if there was a motion to come forward. Dr. Helsley then made the following motion:

I move that the Board approve the personnel actions discussed in closed session regarding promotions, retirements, hirings, resignations, awarding of tenure, salary adjustments and status changes of various faculty and administrators.   (Attachment H)

The motion was seconded by Bill Jasien, and the motion passed.

On motion of Pablo Cuevas, seconded by Henry Harrell, Mrs. Donna Harper was named as Secretary to the Board.

Mr. Showker then asked if there was other business to come before the Board. 

ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business, on motion of Mark Obenshain, seconded by Chuck Cunningham, the Board voted to adjourn.  The meeting was adjourned at 4:40.

____________________________________




 

                        Zane Showker, Rector

________________________________

Barbara Castello, Secretary 
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